

Background Report August 2015

The Need for Defining a Patient-Centered Dental Home Model in the Era of the Affordable Care Act

Peter C. Damiano Director, Public Policy Center Professor, Preventive and Community Dentistry

Julie C. Reynolds Visiting Assistant Professor, Public Policy Center and Preventive and Community Dentistry

Susan C. McKernan Assistant Professor, Public Policy Center and Preventive and Community Dentistry

Simi Mani Graduate Research Assistant, Public Policy Center and Preventive and Community Dentistry

> Raymond A. Kuthy Professor, Public Policy Center and Preventive and Community Dentistry

This project was supported by a grant from the DentaQuest Foundation (Boston, MA).



The Need for Defining a Patient-Centered Dental Home Model in the Era of the Affordable Care Act

supported by a grant from the DentaQuest Foundation Boston, MA

Contents

Executive Summary
Acronym Reference
Introduction
Medical Homes
History and Definition of the Medical Home Concept 7 Patient-Centered Medical Homes
Delivery System Changes
History and Definitions of the Dental Home Concept Current Dental Home Initiatives
_
Integration Approaches
Models
Integration in Training Programs
Advantages and Barriers to Integration 22
Future Directions
Patient-Centered Dental Home 24
Appendix 1: Dental Home Programs 31

Executive Summary

The changing landscape of health care coverage and delivery has been influenced and accelerated by the Affordable Care Act (ACA). Initially, the emphasis of the ACA was on access to care with the expansion of public and private insurance coverage options. Gradually, the priorities shifted toward delivery system changes, influenced by value-based payment models and the associated need for more coordinated, population-based care.

Similarly in dentistry, the first efforts under the ACA were devoted to improving financial access to dental care by expanding public and private dental insurance. More recently, increased emphasis has been placed on improving dentistry's integration into the overall health care delivery system. This highlighted the need for a model demonstrating 1) how dental care should be provided in a coordinated manner within a given practice setting, and 2) how oral health can be integrated into broader health home models. In dentistry, the concept of a dental home has primarily been focused on access to dental care for young children, and there is no standardized definition for the concept or how it should be evaluated. This elucidated the need to both broaden the concept to include populations of all ages, as well as to identify a definition and measurement method that is consistent across all organizations. We propose the patient-centered dental home (PCDH) as a model for providing coordinated, patient-centered dental care that can be integrated with broader health home models.

To help understand and prepare for changes in the delivery system for dentistry, this report provides background information describing how the patient-centered medical home (PCMH) model developed, how the ACA accelerated PCMH initiatives, and the intersection between ACA-related changes and opportunities to develop the PCDH model.

The PCMH model of care has been evolving for over 50 years

The medical home model of providing coordinated primary care has been evolving since the 1960s. The scope of services covered by this definition of primary care includes treatment of acute and chronic conditions, preventive care, and the coordination of referrals. While first introduced by the American Academy of Pediatrics to describe the desired type of coordinated primary care, especially for children with special health care needs, the PCMH has been adopted by physicians and accrediting organizations such as the National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) as the desirable model for the delivery of primary care for all populations.

The key characteristics of care provided in a PCMH is integrated care that is comprehensive, coordinated, and accessible, patient/family-centered, and focused on quality and safety. Within this framework, the medical home acts as the major source of primary care services while coordinating additional services with other providers.

The ACA has encouraged changes in medical care delivery systems and financing

A number of provisions in the ACA promote changes in the delivery of medical care to create a system in which the goal is to improve patient and population health. Methods for doing so include increasing the number of people with

health insurance coverage, as well as changing the delivery system in a way that rewards value instead of the volume of services provided.

The ACA seeks to strengthen the primary care system, in part by rewarding organizations, providers, and patients for improvements in primary care coordination, provision, and participation. Newer care delivery models that emphasize coordination and patient-centered care include Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs), where payment may be tied to improved outcomes for the care of a population. Patient-centered medical homes (PCMHs) are often the primary care component for an ACO.

The expansion of health information technology and the development of Health Information Networks (HINs) create the opportunity to share information and coordinate care across providers as never before. In some areas, improvements in communicating patient information have led to the development of community health teams that can coordinate care across multiple providers and payers.

In addition to delivery system changes, ACA implementation is also increasing health insurance coverage through Medicaid expansion and the establishment of health insurance marketplaces. An estimated 14 million people have gained health insurance coverage as a result of this expansion. Because the expansion is coinciding with delivery system changes, many newly covered members of health plans are receiving care in an ACO or other type of coordinated delivery system and may not even be aware of it.

More development of the dental home model of care is needed

The dental home concept was introduced by the American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry in the early 2000s and has since been adapted and re-defined by various programs and organizations. The dental home concept has not evolved to the extent of the PCMH and is unfamiliar to most primary care dentists. Currently, there is no standard definition for a dental home, nor how to measure associated outcomes. Most programs and studies have focused on improving access to care for young children. However, many individuals who will gain insurance coverage through the ACA's Medicaid expansions are likely to be low-income adults with suboptimal access and utilization of dental services. The lack of a standardized definition and measurement approach is particularly problematic when studies attempt to evaluate the effectiveness of a dental home. Many studies that have examined the dental home concept have used either utilization of services or having a regular source of care as benchmarks, but these are much narrower constructs than those established for the PCMH.

Opportunities exist to incorporate dental care into overall health care

A number of organizations have initiated early efforts to integrate dentistry into a holistic health home model of care. This integration can take many forms, from facilitated referrals between medical and dental providers to full integration, in which providers are co-located and share infrastructure and EHRs.

Dental inclusion into ACOs is a particular example of where medical-dental integration could occur in the post-ACA health care environment. While most ACOs do not currently include a dental component, some have included dental care, often with the main intent to reduce emergency room use for dental problems.¹ ACO inclusion would provide dentistry the opportunity to collaborate

with a diverse array of health professionals and holistically improve patient health.

Dental integration with PCMHs is another promising area and can facilitate the development of health homes. Improvements in medical-dental integration are crucial in order to improve the delivery of dental care and overall patient health. However, there are no simple solutions and great effort and momentum would be required to change the current model of dental care delivery into a more integrated system.

The patient-centered dental home model creates an opportunity for dentistry to evolve with the health care system

Significant barriers to medical-dental care system integration impact the amount of effort and momentum necessary to change how dental care is delivered within a holistic health home model. The findings outlined above set the stage for changes in the dental care delivery system that keep pace with innovations in patient-centered medical care and health home models that include dentistry.

We propose the development of a standardized definition for the PCDH. In this model, care would be provided with an approach that is comprehensive, coordinated, accessible, and patient/family-centered, with a focus on quality and safety. In addition to focusing on improving patient-centered dental care delivery, this model would enable dental practices and practice networks to integrate with other entities such as ACOs, Medicaid health homes, community health teams, and PCMHs to create overall health homes that include provisions for oral health.

The information in this report is thus being used to develop: 1) a definition of the PCDH; 2) the characteristics of this model of care, and; 3) quality assessment measures and possibly accreditation standards for the future. This project is supported by a grant from the DentaQuest Foundation.

Acronym Reference

AAP	American Association of Pediatrics		
AAAHC	Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care		
ACA	Affordable Care Act		
ACO	Accountable Care Organization		
ADA	American Dental Association		
AHRQ	Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality		
ED	Emergency Department		
EDR	Electronic Dental Record		
EHR	Electronic Health Record		
HIN	Health Information Network		
HRSA	Health Resources and Services Administration		
IPE	Interprofessional Education		
PCDH	Patient-Centered Dental Home		
PCMH	Patient-Centered Medical Home		
NCQA	National Committee for Quality Assurance		
NIIOH	National Interprofessional Initiative on Oral Health		
QHP	Qualified Health Plan		
URAC	Utilization Review Accreditation Commission		

Introduction

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) has advanced momentum toward a health care system that is more integrated, coordinated, and oriented toward health improvement. Health home models of care have become more prevalent, connecting the primary care medical home with a broader set of practitioners and services in the community to benefit both children and families. Further, the ACA has encouraged population-based care by emphasizing major changes in health insurance and health care delivery systems. These changes create opportunities for integrating dentistry into these systems, ultimately contributing to reduced costs and improved health outcomes.

Along with these ACA-related changes, evidence continues to support a relationship between oral health and a number of physical, mental and social health conditions. Oral health has been found to be associated with diabetes, preterm birth, employment, school absences, and depression, to name a few.^{2,3} These associations, combined with a rapidly changing health delivery system, present an ideal opportunity to integrate dentistry into other primary care activities.

In this report, we describe existing medical home and dental home models and ACA-related changes and consider options for integrating dental and other health services. We also propose a new concept, the **patient-centered dental home (PCDH)**, and identify methods for integrating oral health care toward the goal of overall patient health.

Medical Homes

The medical home model of care has served as a foundation for the ACA to build upon. Both its history and some recent developments are summarized in this section to provide context and comparison for the dental home concept as it develops.

History and Definition of the Medical Home Concept

The emphasis on medical homes as a key feature of modern primary care has slowly evolved since the 1960s (**Table 2**). The Institute of Medicine has defined **primary care** as: "the provision of integrated, accessible health care services by clinicians who are accountable for addressing a large majority of personal health care needs, developing a sustained partnership with patients, and practicing in the context of family and community".⁴

The scope of services covered by this definition of primary care includes treatment of acute and chronic conditions, preventive care, and the coordination of referrals. The key characteristics of primary care, according to this definition, is integrated care that is (1) comprehensive, (2) coordinated, (3) continuous, and (4) accessible.⁴ Within this framework, the medical home acts as the major source of primary care services while coordinating additional services with other providers.

In the 1960s, the American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) described the need for a primary care medical home to coordinate care for children with special health care needs in order to facilitate sharing of health information. The AAP stated that care in a medical home should be "continuous, comprehensive, family centered, coordinated, and compassionate". Over time, AAP's concept of a medical home has developed to define specific services and characteristics that a medical home provides. Specific characteristics include centralized recordkeeping, 24-hour availability, and coordination of specialized services through the central medical home.

As the medical home concept has evolved from being applied solely to children



with special health care needs to a large sector of the health care system, its definition has also had many versions and interpretations. A systematic review identified varying definitions from 13 professional organizations, 3 governmental bodies, and 13 unique research articles.⁷ Definitions varied according to the following dimensions: access, coordinated care, continuity of care, community linkages, information system support, payment, patient-centered care, provider type, quality, scope of care, and active care management. How the definition is applied is important, whether from a certification, payment, or scope of practice perspective.

Table 2. History of the Medical Home Concept in the U.S.

Year	Event			
1967	American Academy of Pediatrics (AAP) first introduces the term "medical home" 1			
1977	AAP publishes first description of the medical home concept for children with special care needs ¹			
1978	Alma Ata Declaration by WHO supports the importance of primary care in promoting overall health ²			
1984	Medical home concept is implemented in Hawaii through the Hawaii Healthy Start Home Visiting Program ¹			
1985	The medical home concept is integrated into the Hawaii Emergency Medical Services for Children Program¹			
1989	First AAP conference on medical home held to promote the medical home concept ¹			
1992	AAP publishes policy statement defining medical home: 1 "The AAP believes that the medical care of infants, children, and adolescents ideally should be accessible, continuous, comprehensive, family centered, coordinated, and compassionate."			
1993	AAP establishes Division of Community Pediatrics to provide medical home training and support for the Community Access to Child Health (CATCH) program ¹			
1994- 1999	AAP's Division of Community Pediatrics implements the Medical Home Training Project with support from MCHB¹			
1996	Institute of Medicine (IOM) describes underlying principles of primary care, including care coordination similar to the medical home model in pediatric care ³			
1996	Chronic care model is introduced by Dr. Ed Wagner to aid in the development of the patient centered medical home concept ²			
2002	AAP provides operational definitions for 37 specific activities provided by a medical home ¹			
2004	American Academy of Family Practice (AAFP) calls for a "personal medical home for each patient" in the Future of Family Medicine project ²			
2006	American College of Physicians (ACP) supports the AAFP position on medical home			
2006	Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative (PCPCC) is formed ²			
2007	Four organizations (AAFP, AAP, ACP & AOA) develop the 7 Joint Principles of PCMH ²			
2008	National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) releases the first iteration of PCMH recognition standards (updated in 2011 and 2014) ^{2,4}			
2009	Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care (AAAHC) releases Medical Home accreditation standards (updated in 2013) ⁵			
2010	ACP releases a position paper on PCMH Neighbors (PCMH-N) describing roles for specialists to interact with PCM-Hs ⁶			
2011	Joint Commission releases its first Primary Care Medical Home designation standards (updated in 2013 and 2014) ⁴			
2011	URAC (formerly the Utilization Review Accreditation Commission) announces its PCMH practice recognition program (standards updated in 2013) ⁷			

- 1 Sia C, Tonniges TF, Osterhus E, Taba S. History of the medical home concept. Pediatrics. 2004;113(5):1473–1478.
- 2 Arend J, Tsang-Quinn J, Levine C, Thomas D. The patient-centered medical home: history, components, and review of the evidence. Mt Sinai J Med. 2012;79:433–450.
- 3 Institute of Medicine. Primary Care: America's Health in a New Era. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press, 1996.
- 4 National Center for Quality Assurance. Standards and Guidelines for NCQA's Patient-Centered Medical Home (PCMH) 2014. NCQA. Washington, DC. 2014.
- 5 Burton RA, Devers KJ, Berenson RA. Patient-Centered Medical Home Recognition Tools: A Comparison of Ten Surveys' Content and Operational Details. The Urban Institute, Health Policy Center. Washington, DC. March 2012.
- 6 American Academy of Family Physicians, American Academy of Pediatrics, American College of Physicians, American Osteopathic Association. Joint Principles of the Patient-Centered Medical Home. March 2007.
- 7 Gans DN. A Comparison of the National Patient-Centered Medical Home Accreditation and Recognition Programs. Medical Group Management Association. Englewood, CO. 2014.

Patient-Centered Medical Homes

The concept of a medical home has continued to evolve in recent decades. Initially conceived of as a centralized source of records for children with special health care needs, the patient-centered medical home (PCMH) approach to providing primary care was endorsed by several organizations, including the American College of Physicians and the American Academy of Family Physicians, in 2007.8 This endorsement – the Joint Principles of the PCMH – defines a PCMH as "an approach to providing comprehensive primary care for children, youth, and adults ... [and] is a health care setting that facilitates partnerships between individual patients, and their personal physicians, and when appropriate, the patient's family."8 This endorsement also identifies the hallmarks of a PCMH, which include an ongoing relationship with a personal physician who provides and coordinates all health care at all stages of life. These Joint Principles also recommended a payment structure that would reflect the value of additional services performed beyond face-to-face visits.

Since the Joint Principles were endorsed in 2007, the PCMH concept and application have evolved to include entire healthcare provider teams. The Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative, a leading coalition in the PCMH movement, promotes the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) definition of a medical home as a "model or philosophy of primary care that is patient-centered, comprehensive, team-based, coordinated, accessible, and focused on quality and safety". This model has led to innovative performance-based reimbursement programs, including care coordination payments, a feefor-service component, and a performance-based component. 10

In order for practices or provider networks to qualify for these performancebased programs, they must demonstrate the extent to which their organization operates as a PCMH. Numerous organizations offer PCMH recognition/ accreditation, but there are several key leaders in this arena. These include the National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA), the Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care (AAAHC), the Joint Commission, and URAC (formerly the Utilization Review Accreditation Commission).11 Each of these organizations defines their PCMH standards differently, and there is currently not a single set of evidence-based, well-accepted standards. As a result, these organizations compete with one another in the PCMH recognition/ accreditation market. As of May 2015, there were 10,098 sites – including 28,617 clinicians – recognized as PCMHs by NCQA¹², 456 organizations accredited as medical homes by AAAHC,13 and 140 organizations – including 1287 sites – certified as PCMHs by the Joint Commission.¹⁴ Information on the number of organizations accredited by URAC could not be found. Accredited organizations vary widely; some are private organization-based programs while others are on the public delivery side.

PCMHs have demonstrated net savings in total medical costs for enrolled patients. An evaluation of 17 state-based PCMH initiatives revealed a trend towards declining per capita costs for Medicaid patients, increased provider participation in the Medicaid program and improved patient and provider satisfaction. At least two additional positive outcomes have been reported with PCMH initiatives: a decreased use of emergency and hospital visits for non-emergency treatment needs 15,17, and high levels of satisfaction for PCMH providers and patients. To

Dentistry can learn from the evolution of the PCMH model and previous research on its effectiveness. The PCMH model, as well as its evaluation

¹ For an in-depth comparison of these four organizations' PCMH accreditation standards, see http://www.medicalhomesummit.com/readings/A-Comparison-of-the-National-Patient-Centered-Medical-Home-Accreditation-and-Recognition-Programs.pdf

standards, will inform our proposed parallel model and evaluation tool to be used in dentistry.

PCMH Neighbors

In 2010, the American College of Physicians (ACP) released a policy paper describing the roles of specialty and subspecialty medical practices in the PCMH model. This policy paper recognized the need for collaboration between primary care providers and specialists in order to achieve improved care coordination. Specialists and other clinicians face major barriers to participating in the medical home model, including: lack of reimbursement or other incentives for care coordination, lack of compatible information systems, and lack of a uniform electronic health record. 19

PCMH Neighbors (PCMH-Ns) are specialty/subspecialty practices that can enter into care coordination agreements with PCMHs to facilitate referrals, information sharing, and co-management of a patient's disease. In a "Medical Neighborhood," patients, primary care physicians, and other clinicians would all have clearly articulated roles and responsibilities in contributing to health outcomes. The ACP recommends that these roles and responsibilities be defined by care coordination agreements between the PCMH and PCMH-N practices.¹⁸

Incentives for specialty/subspecialty practices to participate in the Medical Neighborhood include nonfinancial incentives, such as streamlining the referral process with primary care physicians, as well as the potential for increased patient referrals to the specialty/subspecialty practice. Financial incentives could potentially include enhanced payments or monthly care coordination fees.

Several states and communities have begun to support the Medical Neighborhood concept. For example, the Colorado Medical Society provides PCMH technical assistance, sample primary care-specialty care contracts, and educational resources for providers. Additionally, Orlando Health, a not-forprofit health network, has obtained NCQA PCMH certification for network primary care physician offices and plans to contract with specialists, ambulatory surgery centers, and other affiliated providers to create a Medical Neighborhood that shares information and coordinated care. ²¹

The National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) offers recognition to specialty practices that successfully coordinate care with primary care physicians. The **Patient-Centered Specialty Practice (PCSP)** recognition program requires that practices track and coordinate referrals with other providers, provide timely access to appointments, track clinical and administrative data, track and coordinate lab and imaging services, and measure clinical outcomes to demonstrate improvement over time.²²

While we do not consider dentistry as appropriate for PCMH Neighbor status because most dental care is a component of primary care rather than specialty care, the PCMH Neighbor concept could be applied to the interactions between primary care dental providers (general and pediatric dentists) and other dental specialists.

ACA-Related Health Care System Changes

Delivery System Changes

A number of provisions in the ACA enhance how health care is provided for

both individual patients and entire patient populations. To improve individual patient care, the ACA has funded models that enhance care coordination and support patients in self-management, including models of community health teams, health homes, and ACOs. In addition, the ACA has also changed the delivery system so that it rewards value instead of the volume of services provided, and increased financial access to care by increasing the number of people with health insurance coverage. These changes have made possible progress toward achieving what is now commonly called the **Triple Aim**: improving health outcomes, reducing cost, and improving quality and patient experience.²³ In this section we discuss specific aspects of the ACA that inform the basis for integrating dentistry within a broader health home.

Accountable Care Organizations

Changes in the delivery of health care are creating a system in which the goal, from both philosophical and financial perspectives, is to improve patient and population health. Whereas in the current fee-for-service system the incentive to provide more services is financial, new models for care provision place the incentive on improving health outcomes, thereby often providing fewer services.

One organizational model that exemplifies changes in health care delivery and financing is the ACO model. The ACA facilitated the creation of ACOs, which are **health care organizations that share the financial risk and care coordination for a large group of patients**. In ACOs, financial reimbursement is based on improved health outcomes rather than the volume of completed procedures. ACOs began in the Medicare program specifically to serve elderly patients with multiple chronic illnesses, but they have since expanded into Medicaid and the private insurance market. From 2012-2014, the number of ACOs increased from 227 to 600, and in 2014 there were 18 million patients covered in an ACO.^{24,25}

ACOs are centered on primary care; they are paid based on the number of people who received the preponderance of their primary care by providers within the ACO. One major change with health care delivery in an ACO is how people with multiple chronic illnesses (i.e. high-cost, high-utilizers) are managed. In such cases, ACOs will be incentivized to connect this population to various health care providers who help manage their disease, including health coaches, behavioral health specialists, primary care physicians, and others. This diversity of providers under one umbrella, and the care coordination that is needed to keep track of all services received from all providers, demonstrate how ACOs act as an overall health home.

Of additional concern to the dental profession is the incentive to keep patients out of the emergency department. Emergency department visits for preventable dental conditions are responsible for approximately \$1 billion per year in costs, so the integration of dentistry with ACOs could result in considerable cost savings. ²⁶ Progress on the integration of dentistry into ACOs is discussed in the Medical-Dental Integration section of this document (p. 21).

Health Information Technology

ACO development also involves data-driven care. By reviewing utilization data, ACOs can identify high-cost, high-risk patients. Once identified, ACO providers engage patients on health improvement activities instead of waiting until the patient seeks care. Identifying these high-cost patients and keeping them healthy is a key factor in reducing costs and increasing revenue for ACOs, and it can only be done through developments in health information technology.

In order to improve health information sharing between providers, the ACA facilitated the establishment of **health information networks (HINs)**, including both state- and national-level networks. The eHealth Exchange is a secure,

national, electronic health information exchange formerly known as the Nationwide Health Information Network.²⁷ It initially included several federal agencies but has now expanded to include the private sector.²⁸ However, as of 2014 infrastructure did not exist within this exchange to directly access patient electronic dental records (EDRs) across organizations.²⁹ Any dental record information could only be shared via direct provider-to-provider messaging.

Some individual states have also created their own HINs. Iowa's HIN is being utilized at 520 sites across the state.³⁰ However, similar to the national eHealth exchange, it does not support the direct access of EDRs across organizations.³¹ Additionally, very few dental providers or organizations have signed up to participate in the national or state systems.^{32,33}

The lack of infrastructure and participation for EDR-sharing in HINs also stems from the general lack of integration of EDRs within electronic health records (EHRs). EDR and EHR use and design have developed independently of one another; preliminary attempts to integrate them are underway.³⁴ At this time, three large governmental health care systems contain integrated medical-dental records: the U.S. Armed Forces, the Indian Health Service, and the Veterans Health Administration.³⁵ However, integration is rare in the private sector.

A 2007 national survey of dentists in private practice found that only 61% of dentists submitted claims electronically, and only 44% of dentists worked with electronic patient records in their primary practice.³⁶ These issues – low rates of electronic recordkeeping in dentistry, low dentist participation in HINs, inability to directly access EDR content in HINs, and the general lack of integration of medical and dental records – represent substantial challenges to the integration of medicine and dentistry.

Community Health Teams

Many small and medium-sized medical practices may not have the infrastructure or resources to coordinate care for high-risk, medically complex patients, particularly those who are also from lower socioeconomic groups. In response to these challenges, the ACA included funding for state Medicaid programs to develop community health teams (also sometimes called "community care teams"). As of 2012, eight states had implemented these teams to varying degrees.³⁷ Teams are locally based and include professionals from health and social sectors (e.g. nurses, pharmacists, dieticians, behavioral health specialists, social workers). Their purpose is to provide care coordination and self-management support for medically complex Medicaid enrollees who seek care in resource-limited small and medium sized medical practices.³⁷ Community health teams use repeated in-person contact in order to help these high-risk patients coordinate care, medications, and self-management. In addition to care management, teams also connect patients to needed communitybased resources. As an incentive, primary care practices that collaborate with these teams receive enhanced reimbursement from Medicaid.³⁷ Early data from North Carolina indicate a cost savings benefit; however, more rigorous evaluation is needed to determine the effectiveness of this model.³⁷

Community health teams engage with the PCMH model to help small and medium-sized primary care practices attain PCMH recognition. These practices are often limited in their ability to attain PCMH recognition on their own due to limited resources; community health teams help to mitigate that barrier. Similarly, dental practices could conceivably utilize community health teams to help coordinate patient care across providers and provide self-management support. Community health teams present one resource for integrating dentistry with other components of the changing health care system.

Health Homes

The ACA contains a key provision that gives states the option to create **health homes** for Medicaid enrollees with chronic conditions. This model emulates the following aspects of PCMHs and community health teams: 1) health homes are made up of **teams of primary health**, **behavioral**, **and social care providers who offer a wide scope of coordinated care**, 2) as an incentive to participate, providers receive increased reimbursement from Medicaid, and 3) care coordination and linkage to community resources are key components.³⁸ The difference between health homes and PCMHs is health homes **target Medicaidenrolled patients with at least two chronic conditions and/or a serious mental illness**. In addition, health homes require the use of health information technology to coordinate services. As of 2014, 15 states had received federal approval for their Medicaid health home programs, including over one million program enrollees.³⁹

Insurance Expansion

The ACA is increasing health insurance coverage through three major reforms to the insurance industry: **Medicaid expansion** for low-income adults; the establishment of **health insurance marketplaces**; and the implementation of new **minimum standards for health care plans**.⁴⁰

While the ACA established the federal standards for these reforms, responsibility for implementation and enforcement falls primarily to states. As of April 2015, 30 states have moved forward on expanding their Medicaid programs.⁴¹

While the vast majority of dental insurance plans in the health insurance marketplaces are stand-alone dental plans, a small proportion are either embedded within a qualified health plan (QHP), or bundled together with medical coverage. ⁴² QHPs are insurance products that satisfy federal regulations for coverage and cost sharing. These embedded QHPs apply only to children, as the ACA mandates that pediatric dental coverage be offered to children but there is no mandate for adult dental coverage. However, QHPs do not have to include pediatric coverage if there is at least one stand-alone pediatric dental plan available on the health insurance marketplace. Across all states that have either a federally-facilitated or partnership health insurance marketplace, 34 percent of the qualified health plans (QHPs) include pediatric dental benefits as of 2014. ⁴²

The American Dental Association (ADA) estimates that 8.7 million children and 17.7 million adults will gain some form of dental benefit by 2018 through implementation of the ACA.⁴³ Increases in the number of adults receiving dental benefits are due primarily to Medicaid expansion. However, because many states limit the scope of dental coverage for their Medicaid enrollees to only emergency or other limited services, only 4.5 million adults are expected to gain access to *comprehensive* dental coverage. Overall, dental expenditures in the U.S. are expected to rise by \$4 billion due to increased Medicaid spending and private dental benefits.⁴³

Increased Medicaid enrollment is expected to result in an additional 10.4 million dental visits annually by the year 2018.⁴⁴ This will likely increase demand for services, thereby necessitating changes in the U.S. dentist supply. Public and private dental safety nets will be necessary to increase service capacity and ensure access to care for the newly insured.

Dental Homes

Whereas the medical home concept had decades to slowly evolve, the pace

of dental home concept development has been extremely rapid. This section outlines the historical development of the concept and definitions, how it has been applied and implemented, and the limitations of the dental home concept as it currently operates.

History and Definitions of the Dental Home Concept

The dental home concept began in the early 2000s with the goal to connect children to dentists at an early age (**Table 3**). Characteristics of this early dental home concept were (1) "a philosophy embraced by the dental practice" as opposed to a physical location, (2) a team that cares for patients starting in early childhood and following them through life, and (3) a focus on prevention and risk assessment. The standard characteristics of a medical home were applied to the dental home as well: accessible, family-centered, continuous, comprehensive, coordinated, compassionate, and culturally competent.

This concept has since been adapted and re-defined by various programs and organizations. However, the following **elements of dental home definitions** are relatively consistent:

- Ongoing relationship between dentist and patient
- Family-centered
- Sharing many standard characteristics of a medical home (e.g. comprehensive, continuous, coordinated)

In each of their definitions of a dental home, the American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry, the Head Start program, and the Association of State and Territorial Dental Directors identify specific services that should be provided within a dental home, including risk assessment, individualized prevention, anticipatory guidance, and dietary counseling. ^{6,46,47}

Whereas most dental home definitions typically center around the dentist-patient relationship, dental home definitions for the Iowa Department of Public Health and the Pacific Center for Special Care at the University of the Pacific include non-dentist providers. Specifically, they include specially trained auxiliary dental hygienists or assistants as part of the dental home team.

The Health Resources and Services Administration's (HRSA) Maternal and Child Health Bureau hosted an expert meeting in 2008 to address the lack of an accepted definition of the dental home.⁵⁰ They concluded that there are four **key components of a dental home**:

- Access to care
- Quality of care
- Coordination of care
- Provision of preventive care, including risk assessment

They also concluded that the dental home concept should reflect a team approach that includes dental hygienists, primary care health professionals, community-based health providers, and families.

In discussing what model structure best encompasses these attributes, the group suggested a two-tiered model. This model combines (1) a vertical model in which the most complicated care is provided by a dentist and the dental hygienist provides less complicated care, and (2) a dispersion model in which "the entire community serves as the dental home, and community resources are integrated to serve the population's oral health needs," such as school-based sealant programs and nurse-provided caries risk assessments.⁵⁰ This two-tiered

model is reminiscent of the community health care team-PCMH partnerships in medicine.

As is the case with medical homes, there continues to be a wide variety of dental home definitions, both in policy and in the scientific literature, and the Maternal and Child Health Bureau meeting's call for an evidence-based definition is still relevant.

Table 3. History of the Dental Home Concept in the U.S.

Year	Event		
2001	Policy on the Dental Home adopted by American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry (AAPD) (reaffirmed in 2010)8 "The Dental Home is the ongoing relationship between the dentist and the patient, inclusive of all aspects of oral health care delivered in a comprehensive, continuously accessible, coordinated, and family centered way."		
2002	Characteristics of a dental home are described by Nowak and Casamassimo ⁹		
2003	American Association of Pediatrics (AAP) publishes policy statement calling for establishment of a dental home by age 1^{10}		
2006	American Dental Association (ADA) provides support for the dental home concept by "inclusion of the establishment of the dental home by age 1 year in the policies of the ADA" ⁵		
2006	I-Smile program initiated by Iowa Department of Public Health to provide coordination of dental services for low-income children ¹¹		
2006	AAP supports the AAPD definition of a dental home, calls for establishment of a dental home by age 1 and calls for collaborative relationships between dentists and pediatricians ⁵		
2008	HRSA's Maternal and Child Health Bureau convenes a meeting with experts from federal, national, state, and local leaders to explore the dental home concept ¹²		
2012	Association of State and Territorial Dental Directors (ASTDD) recommends establishment of a dental home by age 1 ¹³		
2012	Virtual dental home model is described as an alternative method of providing community-based dental care ¹⁴		

Current Dental Home Initiatives

Recently, there has been a proliferation of dental programs aiming to improve access to a dental home for various underserved populations. Appendix 1 lists specific examples of such programs. While the methods and target populations vary across these initiatives, their common goal is generally to improve access to a regular source of dental care. Other common aspects of current dental home definitions – an ongoing relationship between provider and patient, and having many of the classic characteristics of the medical home such as family-centered, comprehensive, continuous, and coordinated – are generally not addressed or measured.

Similarly, there is considerable variation in whether, and how, programs provide essential dental home services. The structure of the dental home also varies widely across programs, can be clinic or community-based, and may be dentist-focused or include non-dentists as part of the dental home team. Therefore, although programs use the common term "dental home," there is no standardization of what that term represents.

- 8 American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry. Policy on the dental home. Pediatr. Dent. 30, 22–3 (2012).
- 9 Nowak AJ, Casamassimo PS. The dental home: a primary care oral health concept. J Am Dent Assoc 2002; 133(1): 93–98.
- 10 American Academy of Pediatrics. Policy statement: Oral health risk assessment timing and establishment of the dental home. Pediatrics 2003;111:1113-1116.
- 11 Rodgers T, Meister S, Russell B. Inside I-smile. Annual report on Iowa's dental home initiative for children 2013. Iowa Department of Public Health.
- 12 National Maternal and Child Oral Health Resource Center. The dental home: Summary from an MCHB expert meeting (2008).
- 13 Association of State and Territorial Dental Directors (ASTDD). First Dental Visit by Age One (2012).
- 14 Glassman P, Harrington M, Mertz E, Namakian M. The virtual dental home: implications for policy and strategy. CA Dent Assoc J.2012;40(7):605–611.

Review of Dental Home Literature

The published literature on dental homes demonstrates similar variation in how the concept is defined and outcomes measured. **Table 4** includes studies that either state their intent to measure a dental home, or have an outcome measure that is comparable to other dental home studies.

This literature substantiates the finding that there is no standardized definition or outcomes measurement method for the dental home concept. In addition, the concept is centered primarily on de facto access to dental care rather than on the more detailed conceptual characteristics of a dental home, such as quality and care coordination. Very few studies have examined the effectiveness of the dental home concept in addressing barriers to oral health.

Table 4. Studies examining the dental home concept

Data Used/Study Populations	Dental Home Definition/Mea- sure	Key Findings
Survey of racially/ethnically diverse adult population in Florida about dental home and trust ⁵¹	Having a regular dentist	Predictors of having a regular dentist after adjusting for known covariates: higher trust in the health care provider, being employed, racial/ethnic minority status, female gender, and higher educational attainment
Survey of diverse Latino adult population in Florida about dental home and social factors ⁵²	Having a regular dentist	Predictors of having a regular dentist after adjusting for known covariates: higher perceived social status, not speaking a language other than English at home, female gender, having dental insurance, and higher educational attainment
Medicaid claims analysis from South Carolina chil- dren under age 4 regarding dental utilization ⁵³	Whether child had visited the same dentist for any reason with no other dental claims from another provider in the study year and the year preceding it	Compared to urban white children, urban non-white children were more likely to have a dental home as defined in this study, and rural non-white and rural white children less likely
Survey of Ohio pediatric (PD) and general practice (GP) dentists about incor- poration of dental home concept ⁵⁴	AAPD definition: 1) a relationship between a dentist and a patient, and 2) should begin no later than age one	Only 18 percent of GPs were familiar with the term "dental home" and only seven percent were able to identify the two primary characteristics of a dental home according to the AAPD definition. PDs were considerably more familiar with both the term (78%) and the components (59%) than GPs.
National survey of AAPD members about infant oral health care beliefs and practices ⁵⁵	First dental visit by age 1	91 percent of PDs agreed with the AAPD's dental home policy, and 90 percent of PDs performed age one dental exams.
National survey of board-certified pediatric dentists about dental home characteristics ⁵⁶	Detailed measurement tool for assessing a dental home	75 percent of respondents were knowledgeable of the dental home concept
Survey of Connecticut pediatric and general dentists regarding age 1 dental visit ⁵⁷	First dental visit by age 1	All PDs who responded to the survey saw 0-2-year-old children, but only 42% of GPs did. Of those GPs who did not see children age 0-2, the top three reasons cited for not doing so were the following: children were too young to cooperate, they refer children that age to another dental provider, and they're not adequately trained to see children age 0-2
Survey of Iowa general dentists regarding age 1 dental visit ⁵⁸	First dental visit by age 1	76% of GPs were familiar with the age 1 dental visit recommendation, whereas 66% actually accepted children age 0-2 into their practice

Measuring Characteristics of a Dental Home

Currently, there is no accepted, evidence-based tool to evaluate the extent to which a practice comprises a dental home. As is evident in the published literature, the concept of a dental home has been quantified by evaluating limited aspects of a dental home, including whether patients have a regular source of dental care or whether the dentist accepts patients for the age 1 dental visit. Slonkosky et al. made the first attempt to comprehensively measure what

it means to be a dental home, which was then adapted by Hammersmith et al. ^{54,56} These two studies used similar surveys to assess the following: dentist and practice information, the seven dental home characteristics as outlined in Nowak and Casamassimo's foundational dental home concept (accessible, family-centered, continuous, comprehensive, coordinated, compassionate, and culturally competent), and dentists' familiarity with the concept itself. The Hammersmith et al. study measured 41 total dental home attributes that reflected these seven global dental home characteristics. To our knowledge, Slokonsky and Hammersmith's measurement tools have not been used to evaluate dental homes outside of these two studies.

These studies highlight the fact that the dental home concept was developed within the discipline of pediatric dentistry, and that much of the focus on developing and measuring this concept has been related to this discipline.

Another tool for evaluating characteristics of dental homes is available through the Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care (AAAHC).⁵⁹ AAAHC has eight core standards: patient rights and responsibilities, governance, administration, quality of care provided, quality management and improvement, clinical records and health information, infection prevention and control of safety, facilities and environment. If an organization is interested in AAAHC medical or dental home accreditation, it must pass these eight core standards as well as additional elements to evaluate it as a medical/dental home.

AAAHC dental home accreditation includes five domains: relationship, continuity of care, comprehensiveness of care, accessibility, and quality. Currently, 98 sites across the United States have received AAAHC dental home accreditation.⁶⁰ Of these, 29 are community health centers, 25 are private dental practices (all but one from the same company), five are Indian Health Services clinics, 23 are U.S. Coast Guard facilities, one is an ambulatory surgery center, and 15 are classified as networks.

Limitations with Current Concept and Definitions

Existing dental home programs and published literature show that there is considerable variation in how the dental home concept is defined, administered, and measured. Most programs and studies focus on dental homes for young children, which is reflective of the specialty in which the concept began. However, as low-income adults and the elderly currently have poorer access to dental care than children in terms of insurance coverage and utilization, dental home model development and measurement should be expanded to include individuals across the lifespan. The lack of a standardized measurement tool is particularly problematic when studies attempt to evaluate the effectiveness of a dental home in the absence of a testable conceptual framework.

Medical-Dental Integration Activities

Recognizing the need to connect and coordinate medical and dental systems of care, several organizations have made progress in this area. Governmental, nonprofit, and professional organizations have each contributed pieces of the medical-dental integration puzzle; however, they have generally operated separately. In this section we describe the current work that is being done in medical-dental integration and how these initiatives intertwine.

Integration Approaches

Organizations have proposed and implemented numerous approaches to medical-dental care integration. One approach is to increase the provision of preventive oral health services by primary care clinicians. This has been a major

Existing dental home programs and published literature show that there is considerable variation in how the dental home concept is defined, administered, and measured.

focus of HRSA's Integrating Oral Health and Primary Care Practice (IOHPCP) initiative. Such efforts recognized that medical professionals are most often a child's first entry point into the health care system and are in a position to identify early signs of dental disease. This presents a first opportunity to offer anticipatory guidance about oral health as well as preventive treatments, such as fluoride varnish. In addition, primary care clinicians are well poised to expand their oral health clinical competency to improve oral health of vulnerable and underserved populations across the lifespan. The National Interprofessional Initiative on Oral Health (NIIOH) funded by DentaQuest Foundation, the Washington Dental Service Foundation, the Connecticut Health Foundation, and the Reach Healthcare Foundation.have resulted in the Smiles for Life Curriculum, which provides standardized oral health training to primary care clinicians. 62

Other approaches to integration involve how medical and dental systems interact with one another. The National Maternal and Child Oral Health Policy Center has theorized how an integrated health home could operate and has described **five potential models for medical-dental integration** which fall on a spectrum from high to low integration:⁶³

- 1) **Full integration** involves the dentist being a full member of an interprofessional group practice at a single location and working collaboratively with the health care team to provide comprehensive care. This model reflects the ideal approach to providing a full range of primary care by one coordinated team; however, examples of this model in action are rare.
- 2) The next model, **co-location**, involves both medical and dental providers under the same roof but operating separately with no coordinated health team. This model enhances communication between providers and facilitates "warm handoff," or a primary care provider directly introducing a patient to a referred specialist. ⁶⁴ Co-located models have the advantage of requiring less systemic overhaul than full integration because they maintain their existing practice models but do so in a common location.
- 3) **Shared financing** is a payer model in which medical and dental providers share the financial risk and opportunity for a group of patients, which is similar to other risk-based models of care such as ACOs. Examples of ACOs that include dental services will be discussed below.
- 4) **Virtual integration** involves a common electronic health record (EHR) system that is visible to both medical and dental providers although they may not be co-located. The Veteran's Administration EHR system is an example of virtual integration. This model is particularly appropriate in geographically remote areas where physical co-location may not be feasible.
- 5) Finally, the least integrated model on this spectrum is **facilitated referral**, where referrals are formalized between providers to enhance tracking and follow-up.⁶³

Grantmakers in Health held a meeting of experts in 2012 to discuss medical-dental integration, and the result was a similar hierarchy of integrated models: full integration, colocation (including virtual partnerships), primary care provider service focus, and cooperation and collaboration. These latter two models differ from the National Maternal and Child Oral Health Policy Center's hierarchy. Primary care provider service focus is an approach that focuses on primary care clinicians, such as physicians, physician assistants, or nurse practitioners, providing preventive dental services, as emphasized by HRSA's IOHPCP initiative. An example of this is North Carolina's *Into the Mouths of Babes* program in which medical providers deliver caries risk assessment, anticipatory guidance, fluoride varnish, and appropriate dental referrals for high-risk

children at well child visits that are reimbursed by Medicaid.⁶⁵ **Cooperation and collaboration** is synonymous with the National Maternal and Child Oral Health Policy Center's facilitated referral model. The Grantmakers in Health meeting participants note that "cooperation and/or collaboration" and "integration" are often used interchangeably, although cooperation/collaboration reflect separate systems of care that work together, whereas integration embeds oral health within primary care.⁶⁴

These integration approaches represent the spectrum of possible methods for connecting medical and dental systems given varied resources and barriers to doing so. They support the fact that there are differing levels of opportunity for integration depending on geographic location, populations served, clinic type (public vs. private), and other factors.

Features of Highly Integrated Systems

As part of their Oral Health Disparities Collaborative, HRSA conducted a pilot project in 2005-2007 with four health centers to integrate their medical and dental services. ⁶⁶ From this project, HRSA developed a set of **characteristics that reflect highly integrated models**, including:

- Integrated health record and scheduling systems
- Integrated care team pods
- Open-access dental scheduling for children age 0-5 and pregnant women who are seen in the medical clinic
- Oral health preventive services integrated into medical visits
- Integrated staff meetings

These characteristics could guide health centers or other organizations that intend to integrate their medical and dental programs.

The National Network for Oral Health Access conducted a needs assessment of Health Center Dental Directors as part of a cooperative agreement with HRSA to identify promising methods of achieving high-level medical-dental integration within health centers.⁶⁷ The needs assessment and follow-up interviews with these early adopters of medical-dental integration identified seven common themes:

- 6) Health center executive leaders (i.e. Directors and CEOs) are the prime forces behind efforts to achieve integration.
- 7) The dental department is included in the executive/management team during planning and decision-making.
- 8) Co-location of medical and dental services allows for bi-directional referrals and consultations.
- 9) Health centers focus on outcomes and quality improvement.
- 10) Health centers develop staff buy-in by explaining rationale for changes, including improved patient outcomes.
- 11) Patient enabling services (e.g., patient navigators and health coaches) facilitate access and patient engagement.
- 12) Proactive dental directors are required to provide leadership and advocacy to the importance of oral health.

These early initiatives provide momentum, tools, and guidance for future integration endeavors to build upon.

Dental
integration into
ACOs presents
a particular
opportunity
to reduce costs
associated
with emergency
department
(ED) use for
preventable dental
conditions.

Dental Integration into Medical and Health Home Models

Examples of dental integration into medical and health home models exist, although there are very few currently in operation. Dental integration into PCMHs is supported by HRSA's Advisory Committee on Training in Primary Care Medicine and Dentistry, which proposed the development and evaluation of the Patient-Centered Medical and Dental Home, a PCMH model that includes dentistry. They later revised it to be called the **Patient-Centered Health Home**.^{68,69} Only a few PCMHs nationwide have this type of integrated structure, and they generally have co-located medical and dental clinics. Examples include Community Health and Dental Care PCMH in Pennsylvania and International Community Health Services PCMH in Seattle.¹

The inclusion of dental care in ACO models is another example of existing medical-dental integration models. However, only a few examples exist.¹ One is Oregon's **Coordinated Care Organizations** (CCOs), which demonstrate a shared financing system in which CCOs have a global Medicaid budget for all physical, mental, dental, and behavioral services for their Medicaid-enrolled patients.¹

Dental integration into ACOs presents a particular opportunity to reduce costs associated with emergency department (ED) use for preventable dental conditions. In 2010, ED visits for preventable dental conditions nationwide cost \$1 billion. ED care provided in EDs for dental conditions consists of treatment with antibiotic and pain medication and a dental referral, rather than treating the source of the problem. In an ACO environment where reimbursement incentivizes reducing ED use, this problem presents a clear opportunity to save money by integrating EDs with the dental care system. Placing an urgent care dental clinic in the hospital has been shown to be one successful model for reducing dental ED visits, however this is not feasible in all hospitals or regions. Another example is **Minnesota's Hennepin Health Program**, which is an ACO with an aim to reduce hospital admissions for dental emergencies by creating an ED diversion program that connects patients to local dentists.

Integration in Training Programs

In order to prepare future medical and dental providers for a health care system in which they are expected to coordinate care for their patients across professions, training programs must adequately prepare their students to operate in such an environment.

The HRSA Advisory Committee on Training in Primary Care Medicine and Dentistry has taken the lead in this direction; they emphasize enhanced interprofessional education in medicine and dentistry in preparation for successfully operating in an integrated health care environment. HRSA's Integration of Oral Health and Primary Care Practice Initiative echoes the same, as they place a major focus on oral health training for primary care providers and trainees. The major components of this initiative are to develop oral health clinical competencies for primary care clinicians (e.g. nurse practitioners, nurse midwives, physicians, and physician assistants), and to implement those competencies in safety net settings through systems change. They recommend institutionalizing oral health competencies by incorporating them into accreditation standards for these health professional training programs.

These initiatives and recommendations are reflective of a broader movement in health care education. **Interprofessional education (IPE)** is a process by which "students from two or more health professions learn together during all or part of their professional training with the objective of cultivating collaborative

practice to improve the quality of patient care at the individual and population level". While dentistry was largely absent from early national discussions around IPE74, the profession has since made it a major focus. It is also part of a national IPE Collaborative Expert Panel, which has guided new accreditation standards on integration in six health professions. The Commission on Dental Accreditation added two new IPE and team-based standards in July 2013.

A 2011 survey of dental school deans found that the most common types of joint activities with other health professions programs were volunteer activities (66%), clinical activities, (60%), and service-learning projects (52%). Fewer schools reported joint activities related to the integrated provision of health care, which include communication training (31%) and evaluation of health systems and delivery of care (10%). In a health care environment that is quickly moving toward collaborative health care provision, these activities will likely become increasingly important to incorporate into training programs.

Advantages and Barriers to Integration

Improvements in medical-dental integration are crucial in order to improve the delivery of dental care and overall patient health. However, the opportunities identified above are not simple solutions and a great amount of effort is needed. A number of advantages and barriers impact the ability to make such widespread changes.

Advantages for medical-dental integration include improvements at the patient, provider-, and system-level:⁶⁴

- Improved effectiveness and efficiency in the primary care system for preventing disease
- Improved management of chronic disease
- Expanded entry points into the dental care system
- Likelihood of cost savings

A recent national study quantified the potential for cost savings via screening for chronic conditions in dental offices, and found that it could save the U.S. health care system up to \$65.3 million per year, or \$20.82 per person screened, after accounting for the labor costs to complete these screenings.⁷⁵

These advantages are mediated by a number of **barriers** that limit the movement toward integration of dental care with overall health care. Such barriers include:⁶⁴

- Traditional separation of medical and dental services
- Limitations of provider training and skills
- Separate insurance and financing systems
- Limited access to dental providers who accept publicly insured and other underserved groups
- Low public awareness about the importance of oral health
- Limited evidence on the effectiveness of medical-dental integration and demonstration project success

These barriers allude to a broader difficulty in integrating dentistry and medicine, which is the fact that the two systems operate very differently. First, the provider structure of the delivery systems are quite different, with ⁶⁹ percent of US private practice dentists operating in a solo practice⁷⁶ versus 18% of physicians doing so.⁷⁷ Further, 23% of physicians work for a practice that is partly owned by a hospital and 5.6% are direct hospital employees, whereas less than 1% of US dentists work as hospital staff.⁷⁸ Second, the insurance structures

...structural
differences in
medical and
dental care
delivery present
major hurdles
to successful
integration of the
two systems.

for medical and dental care are necessarily different due to the chronic nature of oral disease. Unlike many medical conditions that are unpredictable and episodic in nature, the most common oral diseases are slowly progressive and widely prevalent; over 90% of adults have experienced tooth decay.⁷⁹ Therefore, financing mechanisms for medical care are primarily designed for high-cost, acute, infrequent problems just like homeowners or car insurance. However, dental insurance is typically designed as a prepayment plan, with a number of cost-sharing characteristics such as deductibles, copayments, and annual maximums.⁸⁰ These structural differences in medical and dental care delivery present major hurdles to successful integration of the two systems.

Another major limitation is that Medicare, the national health insurance program for adults over age 65, does not include any coverage for dental care. People in this age group, particularly those with multiple chronic illnesses, would benefit greatly from improved financial access to dental care; however, there are no ACA provisions to add dental insurance to Medicare.

The gravity of these barriers underscores the effort and momentum needed to change how dental care is delivered within a holistic health home model.

Future Directions

In this report, we have described ongoing initiatives to foster health homes as sources of coordinated care that emphasize overall patient health and quality improvement, as well as the dental home movement and its limitations. Several findings from this report indicate that the current health care environment is favorable for incorporating oral health into primary care.

First, recent changes in the health care system – including population-based, coordinated care that places value on improving outcomes and reducing cost – have, for the most part, not included dental care, despite oral health being an important component of overall health. This provides an opportunity for the dental profession to take the lead in applying successful strategies to improve the provision of dental care.

Second, current dental home initiatives have mainly focused on improving access to dental care for select populations. However, other aspects of the medical home movement – such as patient-centeredness, care coordination, and quality improvement – have not been a major focus in dental home programs up to this point. More development is needed on defining the dental home, determining how it should be evaluated, and identifying ways to connect it with other aspects of health care.

Third, entities such as PCMHs and ACOs may benefit from including a dental component, particularly from the perspective of reducing emergency department visits for preventable dental conditions. Expansion of these coordinated efforts to include oral health is crucial, particularly given increasing evidence for linkages between systemic and oral health.

Patient-Centered Dental Home

Current conditions set the stage for changes to the dental care delivery system that mirror innovations in patient-centered medical care, including integrated health home models that incorporate dentistry. We propose the development of a new dental home model, the **patient-centered dental home (PCDH)**, which synthesizes the dental home and PCMH models and serves as a source of comprehensive, coordinated, accessible, patient/family-centered care that is focused on quality and safety.

This PCDH model requires a standardized definition and associated standards. It should be applicable to various types of health care settings (e.g. private practice, community health center, virtual dental home, etc.) in order to function across both public and private sectors. In addition to enhancing the delivery of patient-centered dental care, this model would enable dental practices and practice networks to integrate with other entities such as ACOs, Medicaid health homes, community health teams, and PCMHs to create overall health homes that include oral health.

This review serves as a foundation for developing the PCDH model. Our next steps include gathering extensive, structured input from a variety of stakeholders regarding a standard definition and evaluation method. These activities will build toward the long-term goal for the PCDH, which is to facilitate the provision of patient-centered dental care that is situated within a comprehensive health home.

REFERENCES

- 1. Vujicic M, Nasseh K. Accountable Care Organizations Present Key Opportunities for the Dental Profession. Chicago; 2013.
- 2. Otomo-Corgel J, Pucher JJ, Rethman MP, Reynolds MA. State of the science: chronic periodontitis and systemic health. J Evid Based Dent Pract. 2012;12(3 Suppl):20-8. doi:10.1016/S1532-3382(12)70006-4.
- 3. Okoro CA, Strine TW, Eke PI, Dhingra SS, Balluz LS. The association between depression and anxiety and use of oral health services and tooth loss. Community Dent Oral Epidemiol. 2012;40(2):134-44. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0528.2011.00637.x.
- 4. Institute of Medicine. Primary Care: America's Health in a New Era. National Academy of Sciences; 1996.
- 5. Sia C, Tonniges TF, Osterhus E, Taba S. History of the medical home concept. Pediatrics. 2004;113(5 Suppl):1473-8. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15121914.
- 6. American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry. Policy on the dental home. Pediatr Dent. 2012;30(7 Suppl):22-3. Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3477859&tool=pmcentrez&rendertype=abstract.
- 7. Vest JR, Bolin JN, Miller TR, Gamm LD, Siegrist TE, Martinez LE. Medical homes: "where you stand on definitions depends on where you sit". Med Care Res Rev. 2010;67(4):393-411. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20448255. Accessed March 19, 2014.
- 8. Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative. *Joint principles of the Patient-Centered Medical Home*.; 2008. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24615323.
- 9. Patient-Centered Primary Care Collaborative. Defining the Medical Home. 2013. Available at: http://www.pcpcc.org/about/medical-home. Accessed August 12, 2014
- 10. American College of Physicians. *A System in Need of Change: Restructuring Payment Policies to Support Patient-Centered Care*. Philadelphia, PA; 2006. Available at: http://www.acponline.org/acp_policy/policies/restructuring_payment_policies_primary_care_2006.pdf.
- 11. Gans DN. A Comparison of the National Patient-Centered Medical Home Accreditation and Recognition Programs. Englewood, CO; 2014.
- National Committee for Quality Assurance. NCQA Medical Homes Pass 10,000 Mark. 2015 News Arch. 2015.
- 13. Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care Inc. Find a Health Care Organization. 2015.
- 14. The Joint Commission. *140 Joint Commission Accredited Organizations with PCMH Certification as of 5/1/2015*. Oakbrook Terrace, IL; 2015. Available at: http://www.jointcommission.org/assets/1/18/PCMH_org_list.pdf.
- 15. Grumbach K, Grundy P. Outcomes of Implementing Patient Centered Medical Home Interventions: A Review of the Evidence from Prospective Evaluation Studies in the United States. Washington, DC; 2010.
- 16. Takach M. Reinventing Medicaid: state innovations to qualify and pay for patient-centered medical homes show promising results. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2011;30(7):1325-34. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0170.
- 17. Nielsen M, Olayiwola JN, Grundy P, Grumbach K. *The Patient-Centered Medical Home's impact on cost and quality*.; 2014. Available at: http://www.milbank.org/uploads/documents/reports/Patient-Centered_Medical_Homes_Impact_on_Cost_and_Quality.pdf. Accessed May 29, 2014.
- 18. American College of Physicians. *The Patient-Centered Medical Home Neighbor: The Interface of the Patient-Centered Medical Home with Specialty/Subspecialty Practices.*Philadelphia, PA; 2010. Available at: http://www.acponline.org/advocacy/current_

- policy_papers/assets/pcmh_neighbors.pdf. Accessed May 5, 2014.
- 19. Pham HH. Good neighbors: how will the patient-centered medical home relate to the rest of the health-care delivery system? *J Gen Intern Med.* 2010;25(6):630-4. Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2869421&tool=pmcentrez&rendertype=abstract. Accessed May 28, 2014.
- 20. Colorado Medical Society. Medical Neighborhood/PCMH. 2013. Available at: http://www.cms.org/resources/category/medical-neighborhood.
- 21. Dunn L. Patient-Centered Medical Neighborhoods: How Orlando Health is embracing population health. *Becker's Hosp Rev.* 2014. Available at: http://www.beckershospitalreview.com/accountable-care-organizations/patient-centered-medical-neighborhoods-how-orlando-health-is-embracing-population-health.html.
- 22. National Committee for Quality Assurance. Patient-Centered Speciality Practice FAQs. 2014. Available at: http://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0CCgQFjAA&url=http://www.ncqa.org/Programs/Recognition/PatientCenteredSpecialtyPracticePCSP/PatientCenteredSpecialtyPracticeFAQs.aspx&ei=B-aNU6CTIcWNyATaoIDQDA&usg=AFQjCNGrZb-Pg-34Z37_E6arUbW4uXjgHLA&bvm=bv.68191837,d.aWw&cad=rja.
- 23. Berwick DM, Nolan TW, Whittington J. The triple aim: care, health, and cost. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2008;27(3):759-69. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.27.3.759.
- 24. Lewis VA, Colla CH, Carluzzo KL, Kler SE, Fisher ES. Accountable Care Organizations in the United States: market and demographic factors associated with formation. *Health Serv Res.* 2013;48(6 Pt 1):1840-58. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24117222. Accessed June 30, 2014.
- 25. Fraze T, Colla C, Harris B, Vujicic M. Early Insights on Dental Care Services in Accountable Care Organizations. Health Policy Institute Research Brief. Chicago, IL; 2015. Available at: http://www.ada.org/~/media/ADA/Science and Research/HPI/Files/HPIBrief_0415_1.ashx.
- 26. Allareddy V, Rampa S, Lee MK, Allareddy V, Nalliah RP. Hospital-based emergency department visits involving dental conditions: profile and predictors of poor outcomes and resource utilization. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2014;145(4):331-7. Available at: http://jada.ada.org/content/145/4/331. Accessed May 27, 2014.
- 27. Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology. What is the ehealth exchange? 2014. Available at: http://www.healthit.gov/providers-profession-als/faqs/what-ehealth-exchange. Accessed June 2, 2014.
- 28. Healtheway Inc. eHealth Exchange. 2014. Available at: http://healthewayinc.org/index.php/exchange. Accessed June 2, 2014.
- 29. Healtheway. Personal Communication. 2014.
- 30. Iowa Health Information Network. Executive Summary. Des Moines, IA; 2014.
- 31. Iowa E-Health. Personal Communication. 2014.
- 32. Iowa Department of Public Health. Provider Directory Iowa E-Health. 2014. Available at: http://www.iowaehealth.org/provider/resources/provider-directory/. Accessed June 25, 2014.
- 33. Healtheway Inc. Current eHealth Exchange Participants. 2014. Available at: http://www.healthewayinc.org/index.php/exchange/participants. Accessed June 25, 2014.
- 34. Rudman W, Hart-Hester S, Jones W, Caputo N, Madison M. Integrating Medical and Dental Records: A New Frontier in Health Information Management. *J AHIMA*. 2010;81(10):36-39. Available at: http://library.ahima.org/xpedio/groups/public/documents/ahima/bok1_048094.hcsp?dDocName=bok1_048094. Accessed June 25, 2014.
- 35. Health Resources and Services Administration. How Can Oral Health Records be Integrated with Medical EHRs? Available at: http://www.hrsa.gov/healthit/toolbox/oralhealthittoolbox/healthitandoralhealth/ehrs.html. Accessed June 25, 2014.
- 36. American Dental Association. 2007 Survey of Current Issues in Dentistry: Selected

- Results. Chicago, IL; 2008. Available at: www.ada.org/~/media/ADA/.../07_SCID4. ashx.
- 37. Takach M, Buxbaum J. Care Management for Medicaid Enrollees through Community Health Teams. *Commonw Fund.* 2013.
- 38. Kaiser Family Foundation. *Medicaid Health Homes for Beneficiaries with Chronic Conditions*. Washington, DC; 2012. Available at: kaiserfamilyfoundation.files.word-press.com/2013/01/8340.pdf.
- 39. Moses K, Ensslin B. Seizing the Opportunity: Early Medicaid Health Home Lessons. *Cent Heal Care Strateg Inc.* 2014. Available at: http://www.chcs.org/media/Seizing_the_Opportunity-_Early_Medicaid_Health_Home_Lessons.pdf.
- 40. Keith K, Lucia KW. *Implementing the Affordable Care Act: The State of the States.*; 2014. Available at: http://www.commonwealthfund.org/~/media/Files/Publications/Fund Report/2014/Jan/1727_Keith_implementing_ACA_state_of_states.pdf. Accessed April 3, 2014.
- 41. Kaiser Family Foundation. Status of the State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision. 2015.
- 42. Snyder A, Kanchinadam K, Hess C, Dolan R. *Improving Integration of Dental Health Benefits in Health Insurance Marketplaces*. Washington, DC; 2014. Available at: http://www.nashp.org/sites/default/files/improving.integration.of_.dental.health.benefits.in_.health.insurance.marketplaces_0.pdf.
- 43. American Dental Association. Affordable Care Act, dental benefits examined. 2013. Available at: http://ada.org/news/8935.aspx. Accessed April 3, 2014.
- 44. Nasseh K, Vujicic M, O'Dell A. Affordable Care Act Expands Dental Benefits for Children But Does Not Address Critical Access to Dental Care Issues.; 2013. Available at: http://www.adagkas.com/sections/professionalResources/pdfs/HPRC-Brief_0413_3.pdf. Accessed May 5, 2014.
- 45. Nowak AJ, Casamassimo PS. The dental home: a primary care oral health concept. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2002;133(1):93-8. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11811749. Accessed May 5, 2014.
- 46. American Association of State and Territorial Dental Directors. *First Dental Visit by Age One.*; 2012. Available at: http://www.astdd.org/docs/first-dental-visit-by-age-one-august-31-2012.pdf. Accessed May 7, 2014.
- 47. Office of Head Start. *The importance of helping children and pregnant women establish a dental home.*; 2014. Available at: http://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/hslc/tta-system/health/docs/health-services-newsletter-201402.pdf. Accessed May 7, 2014.
- 48. Rodgers T, Russell B, Meister S. *Inside I-Smile: A look at Iowa's dental home initiative for children.*; 2008. Available at: https://www.idph.state.ia.us/hcr_committees/common/pdf/medical_home/inside_ismile.pdf. Accessed May 7, 2014.
- 49. Glassman P, Harrington M, Mertz E, Namakian M. The virtual dental home: Implications for policy and strategy. *J Calif Dent Assoc.* 2012;40(7):605-611.
- 50. Holthouse S, Browne M, Holt K. The Dental Home: Summary from an MCHB Expert Meeting. In: Washington, DC: National Maternal and Child Oral Health Resource Center; 2008:34.
- 51. Graham MA, Logan HL, Tomar SL. Is trust a predictor of having a dental home? *J.* 2004;135(November):1550-1558.
- 52. Graham MA, Tomar SL, Logan HL. Perceived social status, language and identified dental home among Hispanics in Florida. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2005;136(November):1572-1582.
- 53. Martin AB, Vyavaharkar M, Veschusio C, Kirby H. Rural-urban differences in dental service utilization among an early childhood population enrolled in South Carolina Medicaid. *Matern Child Health J.* 2012;16(1):203-11. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21153760. Accessed May 12, 2014.
- 54. Hammersmith KJ, Siegal MD, Casamassimo S, Amini H. Ohio dentists' awareness

- and incorporation of the dental home concept. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2014;144(6):645-653.
- 55. Bubna S, Perez-Spiess S, Cernigliaro J, Julliard K. Infant oral health care: beliefs and practices of American Academy of Pediatric Dentistry members. *Pediatr Dent*. 2012;34(3):203-9. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22795152. Accessed May 20, 2014.
- Slonkosky PW, Nash MSDA, Mathu-muju EKR, Haney CA, Bush HM. A Practice Profile of Board Certified Pediatric Dentists Based upon Characteristics of the Dental Home. *Pediatr Dent*. 2009;7(31):472-480.
- 57. Santos CL, Douglass JM. Practices and opinions of pediatric and general dentists in Connecticut regarding the age 1 dental visit and dental care for children younger than 3 years old. *Pediatr Dent*. 2008;30(4):348-51. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18767516. Accessed July 7, 2014.
- 58. Wolfe JD, Weber-Gasparoni K, Kanellis MJ, Qian F. Survey of Iowa general dentists regarding the age 1 dental visit. *Pediatr Dent*. 2006;28(4):325-31. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16903440. Accessed July 7, 2014.
- 59. Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care Inc. *Accreditation Hand-book for Ambulatory Health Care*. Skokie, IL; 2014.
- 60. Accreditation Association for Ambulatory Health Care Inc. AAAHC Accredited Organizations. 2015. Available at: https://eweb.aaahc.org/eweb/DynamicPage. aspx?Site=aaahc_site&WebKey=94f04d39-62b7-45ba-9b21-98de165b328a&FromSearchControl=yes&FromSearchControl=Yes. Accessed May 27, 2015.
- 61. Health Resources and Services Administration. *Integration of Oral Health and Primary Care Practice*.; 2014.
- National Interprofessional Initiative on Oral Health. National Interprofessional Initiative on Oral Health | Engaging clinicians, eradicating dental disease. 2011. Available at: http://www.niioh.org/. Accessed May 27, 2014.
- 63. National Maternal and Child Oral Health Policy Center. *Children's Oral Health in the Health Home.*; 2011.
- 64. Grantmakers in Health. Returning the Mouth to the Body: Integrating Oral Health & Primary Care. Washington, DC; 2012.
- 65. North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. NC Oral Health: Into the Mouths of Babes. 2014. Available at: http://www.ncdhhs.gov/dph/oralhealth/partners/IMB.htm. Accessed May 28, 2014.
- 66. Health Resources and Services Administration: Health Disparities Collaboratives. *Oral Health Disparities Collaborative Implementation Manual.*; 2008. Available at: http://www.nnoha.org/nnoha-content/uploads/2013/09/OHDC-Implementation-Manual-with-References.pdf.
- 67. National Network for Oral Health Access. *Oral Health and the Patient-Centered Health Home*. Denver, CO; 2012.
- 68. Advisory Committee on Training in Primary Care Medicine and Dentistry. *Coming home: The patient-centered medical-dental home in primary care training.*; 2008. Available at: http://www.hrsa.gov/advisorycommittees/bhpradvisory/actpcmd/Reports/seventhreport.pdf. Accessed April 3, 2014.
- 69. Advisory Committee on Training in Primary Care Medicine and Dentistry. *Priming the Pump of Primary Care.*; 2012. Available at: http://www.hrsa.gov/advisorycommittees/bhpradvisory/actpcmd/Reports/ninthreport.pdf.
- 70. McCormick AP, Abubaker AO, Laskin DM, Gonzales MS, Garland S. Reducing the burden of dental patients on the busy hospital emergency department. *J Oral Maxillofac Surg.* 2013;71(3):475-8.
- 71. Edwards JN. Health Care Payment and Delivery Reform in Minnesota Medicaid.; 2013.
- 72. Advisory Committee on Training in Primary Care Medicine and Dentistry. Inter-

- *professional Education.*; 2013. Available at: http://www.hrsa.gov/advisorycommittees/bhpradvisory/actpcmd/Reports/tenthreport.pdf.
- 73. Formicola AJ, Andrieu SC, Buchanan JA, et al. Interprofessional education in U.S. and Canadian dental schools: an ADEA Team Study Group report. *J Dent Educ*. 2012;76(9):1250-68. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23101133. Accessed May 30, 2014.
- 74. Wilder RS, O'Donnell JA, Barry JM, et al. Is Dentistry at Risk? A Case for Interprofessional Education. *J Dent Educ*. 2008;72(11):1231-1237. Available at: http://www.jdentaled.org/content/72/11/1231.long. Accessed May 30, 2014.
- 75. Nasseh K, Greenberg B, Vujicic M, Glick M. The Effect of Chairside Chronic Disease Screenings by Oral Health Professionals on Health Care Costs. *Am J Public Health*. 2014;104(4):744-50.
- 76. American Dental Association. 2010 Survey of Dental Practice: Characteristics of Dentists in Private Practice and their Patients. Chicago, IL; 2012.
- 77. Kane CK, Emmons DW. New Data On Physician Practice Arrangements: Private Practice Remains Strong Despite Shifts Toward Hospital Employment.; 2013. Available at: http://www.nmms.org/sites/default/files/images/2013_9_23_ama_survey_prp-physician-practice-arrangements.pdf. Accessed November 3, 2014.
- 78. American Dental Association. *Distribution of Dentists in the United States by Region and State*, 2009. Chicago, IL; 2011. Available at: https://www.ada.org/~/media/ADA/Science and Research/HPI/Files/09_dod.ashx. Accessed November 3, 2014.
- 79. Beltran-Aguilar ED, Barker LK, Canto MT, et al. *Surveillance for Dental Caries*, *Dental Sealants, Tooth Retention, Edentulism, and Enamel Fluorosis --- United States, 1988--1994 and 1999--2002.* Atlanta, GA; 2005. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/MMWr/preview/mmwrhtml/ss5403a1.htm#tab15. Accessed November 3, 2014.
- 80. Guay AH. The differences between dental and medical care: implications for dental benefit plan design. *J Am Dent Assoc*. 2006;137(6):801-6. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16803810. Accessed November 3, 2014.
- 81. Summerfelt FF. Teledentistry-assisted, affiliated practice for dental hygienists: an innovative oral health workforce model. *J Dent Educ.* 2011;75(6):733-42. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21642518. Accessed May 7, 2014.
- 82. Rodgers T, Meister S, Russell B. *Inside I-Smile 2013: Annual Report on Iowa's Dental Home Initiative for Children.*; 2013.
- 83. American Dental Association. *Breaking Down Barriers to Oral Health for All Americans: The Community Dental Health Coordinator*. Chicago, IL; 2012. Available at: http://www.ada.org/~/media/ADA/Advocacy/Files/ADA_Breaking_Down_Barriers-Community_Dental_Health_Coordinator.ashx. Accessed May 29, 2014.
- 84. Sharpe BR. *Dental Hub & Spoke Project Links Kansansa in Underserved Areas to Dental Care.*; 2012. Available at: http://www.gih.org/Publications/ViewsDetail.cfm?ItemNumber=4830.
- 85. Grembowski D, Milgrom PM. Increasing access to dental care for medicaid preschool children: the Access to Baby and Child Dentistry (ABCD) program. *Public Health Rep.* 2000;115(5):448-59.
- Nagahama SI, Fuhriman SE, Moore CS, Milgrom P. Evaluation of a dental society-based ABCD program in Washington state. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 2002;133(9):1251-7. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12356257. Accessed May 22, 2014.
- 87. Snyder A. *Increasing Access to Dental Care in Medicaid: Targeted Programs for Four Populations*.; 2009. Available at: http://nashp.org/sites/default/files/Dental_Reimbursements.pdf?q=files/Dental_Reimbursements.pdf. Accessed May 16, 2014.
- 88. Milgrom P, Ludwig S, Shirtcliff RM, et al. Providing a dental home for pregnant women: a community program to address dental care access--a brief communication. *J Public Health Dent*. 2008;68(3):170-173. Available at: http://doi.wiley.

- com/10.1111/j.1752-7325.2007.00049.x. Accessed March 19, 2014.
- 89. Milgrom P, Sutherland M, Shirtcliff RM, Ludwig S, Smolen D. Children's tooth decay in a public health program to encourage low-income pregnant women to utilize dental care. *BMC Public Health*. 2010;10:76. Available at: http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=2830171&tool=pmcentrez&rendertype=abstract. Accessed May 16, 2014.
- 90. DHHS. *HHS Oral Health Initiative 2010*. Washington, DC; 2010. Available at: http://www.hrsa.gov/publichealth/clinical/oralhealth/hhsinitiative.pdf.
- 91. Bailey W. Update on Federal Activities. In: *American Association for Community Dental Programs*.; 2012. Available at: www.aacdp.com/docs/2012William_Bailey. pdf.
- 92. Michigan Oral health Coalition. *Michigan Oral Health Plan Mid-term Report.*; 2012. Available at: http://www.michigan.gov/documents/mdch/Mid-term_report_Pamphlet_FINAL_397404_7.pdf. Accessed May 7, 2014.
- 93. MCD Public Health. Maine Head Start Dental Home Initiative. 2014. Available at: http://www.mcdph.org/programdetail.asp?CAT=IH&P=31. Accessed May 7, 2014.

Appendix 1: Dental Home Programs

A number of states have used innovative methods to facilitate access to a dental home for underserved populations and children.

The **Virtual Dental Home Project**, which started in 2010 in California, uses telehealth technologies to initiate care in community-based settings such as Head Start Centers, schools, residential facilities for people with disabilities, and long-term care facilities.⁴⁹ Specially trained dental hygienists and dental assistants collect health history, radiographic, and photographic dental records, and can also provide prevention and early intervention restorative services (e.g. interim therapeutic restorations) in these community-based settings through a health workforce pilot project authorized by the state. The records are then sent to the supervising dentist who makes diagnostic and treatment decisions.

The Virtual Dental Home Project currently serves the following populations: Head Start and elementary school children, adults with developmental disabilities living in group homes, and residents of skilled nursing and acute care facilities. Because members of the dental team are distributed throughout the community, this model reduces barriers to finding a dental home for these underserved populations.⁴⁹

A similar model of teledentistry has also been utilized in Arizona since 2004, when the Northern Arizona University Dental Hygiene Department created a training program for dental hygienists. The **affiliated practice dental hygiene model** permits hygienists to provide preventive, radiographic, and digital imaging services in remote areas that are then sent to a dentist for diagnosis and referral.⁸¹

The Iowa Department of Public Health's **I-Smile**TM **program**, which began in 2006, emphasizes care coordination using a specially trained workforce of dental hygienists to connect underserved children to dental services.⁸² These 24 regional I-SmileTM coordinators are the point of contact for their regions' agencies and schools that need to connect a child to a dentist. They do this by developing relationships with local dentists and working to increase the numbers who accept Medicaid-enrolled children. I-SmileTM coordinators are also responsible for coordinating the state's school dental screening requirement and several school-based dental screening programs, providing preventive services in WIC and Head Start programs, and more. As a result of this program, the proportion of Medicaid-enrolled children age 0-12 who saw a dentist from 2010 to 2013 increased from 43 to 48 percent.⁸²

The ADA has developed a pilot workforce model with a similar goal to the I-Smile™ coordinators: connecting people to dental care. This model, the **Community Dental Health Coordinator** (CDHC), is similar to the community health worker (CHW) model in that trainees were recruited from underserved communities to be educated as care coordinators and liaisons between the community and the dental care system.⁸³ CDHCs are also trained in oral health education, community dental outreach programs, and performing dental preventive procedures. This pilot project is currently being evaluated for its cost-effectiveness and its ability to improve access to care for underserved populations.

Kansas' **Dental Hub and Spoke Program** utilizes the state's Extended Care Permit for dental hygienists to work in settings that treat underserved populations (the "spokes"), such as schools, public health departments, and nursing homes. ⁸⁴ There they are able to provide preventive dental services and make dental referrals to the "hub" site, which is the safety net dental clinic in which treatment services are provided. Since its inception in 2007, the number of dental visits at 10 grantee hub clinics increased from 42,306 to 93,624 between 2007-2011. ⁸⁴

Washington State has a program that aims to connect young Medicaid-enrolled children and pregnant women to a dental home. The **Access to Baby and Child Dentistry (ABCD)** program was established in 1995 by a team from the University of Washington and provides increased reimbursement rates and training for dentists who become certified providers, as well as enhanced dental benefits and outreach to eligible Medicaid-enrolled children. Dentists and dental staff receive training in child management, preventive education, fluoride varnish application and use of glass ionomer as sealant and restorative material. Providers are then eligible to receive enhanced reimbursement rates (75th percentile of usual and customary fees) for patients enrolled in the program.

One county in Washington State operates a variant of the ABCD program, called the **Mom & Me program**, which started in 1999.⁸⁶ It is unique in that it is almost entirely supported and administered through the local county dental society. The program mirrors ABCD in that it offers training and increased reimbursement for enrolled dentists; however, the population of focus is Medicaid-enrolled mothers and young children. The program's outreach staff educate community members and organizations about the program, assist with enrollment, and act as care coordinators to help with

appointment keeping.

The **Healthy Kids**, **Healthy Teeth (HKHT)** project in Alameda County, California is similar to the ABCD program. It offers enhanced Medicaid reimbursement to providers who complete training on serving 0-5 year olds.⁸⁷ Similarly, Rhode Island's **RIte Smiles** Medicaid managed care program aims to increase the proportion of young children from low-income families who see a dentist by increasing reimbursement rates for providers who participate in the program.⁸⁷

Dr. Peter Milgrom and others at the Northwest Center to Reduce Oral Health Disparities at the University of Washington also initiated a **dental home project for pregnant women** in 2004 in rural Oregon. The project connects expectant mothers to a source of dental care, provides counseling sessions either at the mother's home or at a Women, Infants, and Children (WIC) center, and provides dental "tool kits" during pregnancy and after birth that contain preventive agents such as xylitol chewing gum, fluoride toothpaste, toothbrushes, and dental floss, and informational materials.^{88,89}

New Mexico has a dental home initiative for people with special needs. This involved creating a **Special Needs Code** (**SNC**) that allows dentists to receive supplemental reimbursement if they complete a training program on treating patients with developmental disabilities. The SNC amounts to \$85 per treatment visit and factors in the added time and costs involved in treating patients with developmental disabilities. It was designed to improve the network of dentists who will provide care to this population.

As part of a broader oral health initiative within the Department of Health and Human Services, the **Office of Head Start** has a **dental home initiative** in which the Office has funded a 5-year, \$10 million dollar contract with the American Association of Pediatric Dentistry to develop a national network of dental homes for Head Start and Early Head Start children. 90 As of 2012, over 1000 dentists had agreed to serve as dental homes for these children. 91

Other states, such as Maine and Michigan, have developed online infrastructure or referral programs via Head Start to connect children from low-income families to dentists who will accept Medicaid. 92,93